
 
      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

A Meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 27th March, in the meeting room at the Institute, Great Abington.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Jane Bowen, Mrs Gaynor Farrant, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury,  Mrs Pennie Zimmern, District Councillor Orgee, Paula Harper (Clerk), and five  members of the public. 


Meeting started at 7.16pm

94. OPEN FORUM – A resident from Lewis Close and her son who lives with her explained that they had experienced problems with Homelink getting her son registered on the preferential local housing list for the Moorfield houses. The son had been on the housing list for 5 years. Bernie Talbot agreed that local people should be given preference for the new homes but explained that people needed to qualify for affordable housing, or they would be given the option of a shared equity house. Councillor Tony Orgee had assisted the family and the details of this were in his report (item 101).
Ann Wilson, a Pampisford Road resident, had been notified by SCDC that there was a planning application to remove a large number of mature trees, including oak trees (between Pampisford Road and the existing Illuminia building), to create space for a tennis court. The planning application had been received by the council and would be discussed on 3rd April.

A resident asked how the neighbourhood plan was progressing and was informed that there would be a public consultation event on Friday 31st April 2.30-7.30pm at the institute.

2 members of the public left the meeting.
95. APOLOGIES -Mr Stephen Johnson was on holiday and Tony Orgee said he would arrive during the meeting,
96. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE LAST MEETINGS – the minutes for the meetings held on 21st November 2016 and 16th January 2017 were approved and signed.
97. DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE INTERESTS TO DECLARE IN ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED DURING THE MEETING? DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE ANY BENEFITS/GIFTS TO DECLARE?

Gaynor Farrant declared an interest in item 98a.
98. PLANNING

a) Application to be considered at this meeting:

S/0748/17/FL – Mr Nicholas Rumble, 46 North Road – erection of glasshouse

The Parish Council recommended approval with no comments.
Bernie Talbot declared an interest and did no express any views; the council had no comments to make.

Tree work request – Mr Gutteridge, 29 Magna Close – thinning crown of beech tree.

b) Applications considered 
Parish Council recommendations: 

S/3014/16/FL – Mr L.Buchart, 30 South Road- erection of live/work dwelling following demolition of existing shed

Parish Council recommended approval on 06.02.17
Application withdrawn 10.03.17

S/3226/16/FL – Mr & Mrs Turner, 102 High Street –alterations to ground floor and single storey building to allow for a lift etc

Parish Council recommended approval on 12.12.16

S/3120/16/LB – Mr & Mrs Patterson-Lee, Molet House, 109 High Street - Replacement of the decomposed timber sole plate and its relocation to a height above the external ground level within two elevations
Parish Council recommended approval on 28.11.16
District Council decisions:

S/1433/16/OL Roll Over Development Ltd , land to the rear of Strawberry Farm– outline application with all matters reserved except means of access for residential development of 8 dwellings etc

Parish Council recommended refusal on 29.10.16

Amendment - Parish Council recommended refusal on 19.12.16
District Council approved on 01.03.17
Pennie Zimmern attended the planning committee meeting for Roll Over Developments application. Councillors asked the legal advisor for advice and were referred to the Head of Planning who suggested the application be approved. It was passed because SCDC doesn’t have a 5 year housing supply and the neighbourhood plan hadn’t been out to public consultation so could not be taken into account.

It was noted that the bus stop by Strawberry Farm was obscured by  the fallen ivy bush on the verge/road which meant bus users were standing in the road to hail the bus; Bernie Talbot agreed to contact the landowners .

S/3407/16/FL – Mrs A.Waters, Gildencroft, 82 High Street – Single storey extension to rear of thatch cottage separated by a glass walkway. Internal alteration to bathroom / kitchen
Parish Council recommended approval on 06.03.17
District Council approved on 21.0317

S/3371/16/FL – Parkin ,Mr & Mrs Parkin , land adjacent to 33 Magna Close  - new dwelling 

Parish Council recommended refusal on 19.12.17
District Council refused on 18.03.17

99. ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING 

a) Outcome of discussions/meetings with Granta Park about a possible new temporary entrance for construction traffic. Granta Park’s representative had said that as the council and local residents were not happy with the idea of a new temporary access to the science park, they would not be proceeding with a new entrance.
b) Can the council formally authorise the funds to be spent on the two new children at play signs for Magna Close? Pennie Zimmern proposed that the council purchase the 2 signs at a cost of £199.99, which was seconded by Gaynor Farrant with the support of all councillors.
c) Update on getting new light installed between Magna Close and Mortlock Gardens. The Clerk had asked the Housing Dept to get an order placed by SCDC as they were purchasing the light and payment was required in advance.
d)  Feedback on contacting SCDC and Hill Residential to remind them that local people should have the first option on the affordable homes. An update on this was included in Councillor Orgee’s report.
e) Update about overgrown shrubs along Linton Road, along the footpath between South Road and North Road and along the footpath to Chalky Road. There was no news on Linton Road. The bushes on the path between North and South Road should be cut down as the Clerk had spoken to the landowner and Bernie Talbot said he would talk to the landowners at Strawberry Farm.
f) Update on the lack of lighting at the Pampsford Road chicane. The chicane was the responsibility of the highway dept not the lighting team and had been reported to them again. There were still lights not working on Parmpisford Road, one near the phone box and two along from that towards the village – action Clerk.
g) Advice given about the wall in Mortlock Gardens and the multi-stemmed field maple, including the costs to remove it. I t was agreed that the council would write to garage owners and suggest the wall needs repaired urgently and that Bernie Talbot would be happy to facilitate a meeting with all concerned– action Clerk.
Local Resident, Annette Short, had received a reply from the company that own the land with the tree on it, stating that they would investigate her request to have the tree removed.

100. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR TONY ORGEE- a report had been circulated to councilors.
The first local liaison forum (LLF)workshop (for how the City Deal funds would benefit local users most) would be held on 6th April 6-8pm to decide the scope of the forums focus. All details about the LLF are on its website.
If bins are not emptied residents should leave them out as they may be emptied the following day.
Councillor Orgee said that there should be conditions within the approved planning application covering where contractors park.
He also advised the council to consider the significant financial implications for the council should it agree to take on responsibility for the parking spaces at Moorfields as requested by Hill Residental

.
101. INSURANCE POLICY 
a) The policy was discussed and reviewed again and agreed to be satisfactory, having been reviewed in detail by Bernie Talbot and the Clerk and the council decided not to have a long term agreement ; it was proposed that the policy be renewed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Gaynor Farrant, with the support of all councillors.

102. FINANCE
a) The council authorised the payments in the table below which had been checked by the Finance Working Party against invoices on 24th March: it was proposed by Gaynor Farrant  and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.

	101089
	Abington Institute
	Hall usage  17.10.16  - 19.12.16
	£128.00

	101090
	Cambs. ACRE 
	Consultant for CAH funding 
	£480.00

	101091
	Cambs. County Council
	Annual street lighting costs
	£597.07

	101092
	Paula Harper 
	Computer repairs
	£114.50

	*101093
	Abington Institute
	Room hire/clean up refreshments
	£152.00*

	101094
	Paula Harper 
	Pay Feb & Mar 
	£398.40

	101095
	Post Office Ltd
	Tax Feb & Mar
	£1.20

	101096
	Friends of the Roman Road and Fleam Dyke
	Annual subscription
	£20.00

	101097
	AON
	Insurance
	£837.86

	101098
	Morelock Signs Ltd
	Child at play signs x 2
	£199.19

	101099
	Cambs. ACRE 
	Neighbourhood Plan support
	£1,440.00


*Chq 101093 raised on 21.04.17 so in the new financial year

b) Income - £1443.00- Funding for the Neighbourhood Plan and £377.00 residual unspent funds from Queen’s birthdays events which had been allocated to a sign for the bridge (which did not happen)..
c) The year to date income and expenditure figures in table below, given to councillors on a separate sheet. There were no queries.
Income and Expenditure against Budget 2016—2017 – March 2017

	
	Actual
	Budget

	Income
	
	

	Precept
	£12,000
	£12,000.00

	Interest

Section 106 funds

Section 106 interest
	£14.05

£31.35
	£22.00

0

£26.00

	Others

Bus trip

VAT

Neighbourhood Plan Grant
	£596.93

£308.40

£1,443.00
	£220.00

£200.00

	Total
	£14,393.73
	£12,468.00

	Expenditure

Wages/PAYE (£78.40 tax refund to PH)
	£,2475.80
	£2,376.00

	General admin. (Auditors & broadband)

Maintenance of pedestrian lighting 

Pavement maintenance (R £3K)

Queen’s birthday events
	£2,000.79

.£597.07

£1,000.00
	£1,237.00 

£602.00

0

£1500

	Insurance

Recreation Ground Committee precept
	£837.86

£3,937.50
	1£895.00

£3,937.50

	Section 137 
	
	0

	General maintenance (f/beds shelter seat)
	£28.25
	£150.00

	Churchyard maintenance(grass/hedges/pests)
	£594.00
	£1169.00

	Village Bus trips 

Donations (British Red cross/GAPS,P.Nurse)

First aid courses costs 

Churchyard fencing & safety(£10k 2015-6)

LHI Contribution to A1307 junction

Village groups (open day banner)

Child at play signs
	£470.00

£500.00

£1,000.00

£196.80

£199.19
	£500.00

£300.00

£100.00

0

652.000
0

	Neighbourhood Plan(fpaid by grant)
	£1440.00
	

	Total
	£15,237.26
	£13,418.50


This table includes the payments and receipts detailed above.

* Funds from earmarked reserves from previous years budgets

Other earmarked funds are: £15,000 for procurement of amenity facilities, footway repairs £3,000, and £930.05 for new computer equipment for the future

Section 106 funds to be used within 10 years of SCDC receiving the funds:

	Dwelling
	s. 106 funds
	Deadline for spending funds
	Funds spent
	Project funds use for 
	Balance to spend

	34 Magna Close
	£3,104.38 open space facilities
	8th September 2020
	£3,104.38
	Buy Recreation Ground land
	0

	1 Magna Close
	£2,244.90

Open space facs  
	4th February 2021
	£45.62

£1,000.00

£1,199.28
	Buy Recreation Ground land total cost £3,150.00.

Outdoor gym equipment

Access licence for Rec Ground.
	0.

	44 North Road
	£1,974.33 open space  
£513.04

community facilities  
	13th July 2021
	£300.72

£1,673.61

£513.04
	Access licence for Rec Ground.

Rec Gd. Shelter.

Institute projector
	0



	104 High Street
	£4,258.90 

Open space infrastructure 
£718.78 community facilities  
	22nd February 2022
	£443.14

£386.96
	Rec.Gd.Shelter

Institute 

projector = £900 in total
	£3,815.76 outdoor facilities 
community facilities  
£331.82

	1 Pampisford Road-Cutting House
	£3,286.99 public open space 

£543.22

community facilities  
	24th September 2024
	
	
	£3,286.99
£543.22

	Totals
	£16,644.54
	
	£8,666.75
	
	£7,977.79+interest


d) Update on setting up bank transfer facilities and /or internet access for the council’s accounts. Bank transfers and internet access had been achieved but transfers had not been tried out yet; the authorised people to do transfers were Bernie Talbot and Gaynor Farrant (initially as they both use the same bank as the council).

e) Audit of bank statements and cheques completed by Stephen Johnson. 
f) Select a grass contractor for this year. Of the three contractors who quoted, councilors selected Majestic Garden Services: this was proposed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Gaynor Farrant  , with the support of all councillors.

103. SPEED REDUCTION MEASURES FOR NEWMARKET ROAD

a) Update on latest proposal and authorise contribution from council towards road repairs. The highway officer dealing with this project had emailed emailed to say there were insufficient funds to lay the red chippings by the entrances to Park Farm, South and North Road, although there were enough funds for new road signs. Bernie Talbot had replied stating that the council would have to withdraw its offer to pay for the road repairs, if the chipping were not laid as agreed. Jane Bowen said if the council was compelled to pay for repairs the work should be done to a higher standard.
104. REVIEW THE FINANCIAL REGULATIONS, THE RISK MANAGEMENT POLICY AND THE INTERNAL STATEMENT OF CONTROL.
a) Bernie Talbot proposed that the financial regulations be amended so that 3 quotations were required for purchases over £1000, which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councilors.
For the Risk Assessment data needed to be copied on a memory stick or possibly on the Abington website, in a hidden location- action Clerk. The Internal Control policy needed amending to remove mention of a non-existent section 5 and the council agreed that the only event likely to require a risk assessment would be the village clean up – action Clerk to ask Little Abington Parish Council what action they take for this event. 
 
 105. DESTINATION FOR THE SUBSIDISED SUMMER COACH TRIP 

a) As last year’s trip to Felixstowe had been a great success with a full coach it was agreed that this should be the destination this year – action Clerk to book a coach for 28th July.
	


106. REPORT FROM THE RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE (brought forward as Louise Patten needed to leave early)
The committee last met on 6TH February at 7.30pm. Both councils had said the precept should not increase if the committee had enough funds in the bank. The current deposits total £12,782.12. A new treasurer was required for the committee and two new signatures for the account. A risk assessment was in place for the play area.

107. ISSUES RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

a) Update on work in churchyard to remove front hedge. Work had been completed on the front fence but the rest of the work was incomplete.
b) Outcome of meeting with Anglia Water officer concerning the river changing colour. Bernie Talbot and Peter Brunning met with an officer from Anglia Water who had explained that the sewage treatment plant at Linton wasn’t permanently staffed but contractors had licences to use the site to empty chemical toilets into the works. The plant cleans the sewage but doesn’t remove the dye which was then fed into the river (making it blue). The contractors licences to use this unmanned plant have been withdrawn so they would use a manned sewage works in future.

c) Building contractors cars blocking visibility for drives at junction of High Street/Pampisford Road. Contractors had also been unloading on the High Street using a crane, making turning right off the High Street dangerous. Councillor Orgee agreed to check the conditions of the planning approval.
d) Lights on the Pampisford Road still not working, despite being reported as not working. This had been discussed under item 99f.
County Councillor Peter Topping arrived at the meeting. 

e) Concern about the lack of school places at the village primary school for village children. The head teacher had been encouraged to contact educational planning, but they said that no section 106 funds were required from the Pampisford Road development. Action Bernie Talbot to talk to the head teacher to establish whether he would like the support of the council to get section 106 funds for education from the RollOver Development application.
Louise Patten left the meeting
108. REPORT FROM THE LIAISON MEETING WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM LITTLE ABINGTON PC- no meeting held since last report
109. REPORT FROM THE COMMITTEE FOR ABINGTON HOUSING (CAH)

a) Update – Hill were in discussions with the Environmental Health Officer and acoustician about ways to mitigate the noise from the kennels on Linton Road. There was nothing new to report about the Church Lane site.
b) The County Council have confirmed that they would adopt the roads on the Pampisford Road housing development but not the two visitor’s parking spaces that had been created at the request of this council. Hill had asked Bernie Talbot (verbally only) whether this council would be willing to take ownership of the parking spaces Jane Bowen asked why the County Council hadn’t agreed to take on the ownership of the spaces and Peter Topping agreed to investigate. Jane Bowen proposed that the council decline ownership of the two parking spaces, which was seconded by Gaynor Farrant, with the support of all councillors. Action Bernie Talbot to inform Hill Residential of the council’s decision.
110. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

a)/ Update- the first public consultation would take place at the Institute on Friday, and once the feedback from this consultation had been considered a draft plan would be submitted to the District Council. The next stage would be a 6 week formal consultation and then a local referendum would be held. The proposal was for the referendum to be residents on the former land settlement only.
111. REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR PETER TOPPING- no written report supplied.

The Whitlesford neighbourhood plan group had used the services of an administrator called Joe Benny, who was very helpful; Peter Topping agreed to send her details to Bernie. 
Peter Topping agreed to talk to Peter Taylor, the highway officer, about repairing the chicane on Pampisford Road. He also warned the meeting that here had been rumours about a significant development between Abington and Duxford, with several landowners working together.
112. CORRESPONDENCE

a) Email map of permitted routes the public can use around Granta Park, as concern raised about people using paths in hazardous areas. Councillors were concerned that the map used was inaccurate.
b) Email about tress requiring work along the North /South Rd footpath. This had been dealt with under item 99e.
c) Email about the footpath alongside Mr Hood’s new house being blocked, with notices advising walkers that they could not use the path to Granta Park’s permissive path. Pennie Zimmern advised the meeting that the new tenant and Mr Hood put up the signs and they have upset a lot of people who have used the path for decades. It was reported that according to the Ramblers association, if a path had been used for 20 years or more without the owner challenging people, it would become a’ right of way’. Pennie Zimmern had been using the path for over 37 years.

Bernie Talbot had previously approached Nick Hood about creating a river walk using the edge of one of his fields, (between the millennium bridge and TWI), which he had agreed to discuss with his sister. Action: Bernie Talbot would contact Mr Hood to say that the council is challenging the path’s closure. If this fails action : Gaynor Farrant to lead getting the path made into a footpath. 
d) Letter from resident about poor visibility along church track from the High Street due to the thick hedge. A neighbour, Dave Waters had volunteered to cut aback the hedge owned by Mr Hood for free. 
e) Correspondence about parish council election dates

f) Huntingdon Improvement Scheme – opportunity to have a mobile information centre visit to tell people about the planned improvements to the A14. This mobile information centre could go to Granta Park (day) and/or  possibly the school(evening)- action Clerk .
g) The Pension Regulator- reminder of deadline to register the chosen pension company provider by 1st May – action Clerk.

h) Copy of email sent to SCDC by Pampisford Parish Council concerning the lack of local consultation about the Telefonica planning application to install a telecommunication pole. 

i) Telephone call from Mrs Binney-Killander concerned about the permission given for Telefonica to erect a phone mast on the verge by the Granta Park roundabout as there had been no consultation with Pampisford Hall, a neighbour and listed building fairly close to the site.

j) Police - community safety event on Saturday 18th March at SCDC offices in Cambourne. No one was able to attend.
k) South Cambridgeshire Local Plan – Letter from Inspector regarding Local Green Spaces had been circulated to councillors.
l) Village clean up date- 1st April. The café would put tables outside for the litter pickers and provide refreshments too from 11am and bill the council £20.00; this was agreed by a proposal from Bernie Talbot which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury with the support of all councillors.
113. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 15th May  
Councillors agreed that the May meetings should start a the earlier time of 6.45pm- action Clerk
	             Meeting closed at 9.50pm

	

	

	

	



